MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

13th December, 2012 IN VIRGINIA COLLEGE, VIRGINIA, CO. CAVAN

COUNCILLOR P. O’REILLY, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, D. Blake, C. Boylan, D. Boylan, A. Boyle, Damien Brady, G. Brady, F. Curtin, J. P. Feeley, M. Maguire Lynch, P. McDonald, S. McKiernan, P. McVitty, G. Murray, J. O’Hare, S. P. O’Reilly, N. Smyth, P. Smith, S. Smith, V. Smith, P. Walsh

IN ATTENDANCE:

J. Keyes, County Manager

J. McLoughlin, Director of Services





D. Maguire, Head of Finance






G. Finn, Director of Services






E. Doyle, Director of Services






E. McGinn, Senior Staff Officer 

An apology was received from Councillors W. Bennett, A. Boylan and Danny Brady.

Councillor P. O’Reilly welcomed all to St. Clare’s College, Virginia.  He stated that Virginia College celebrated its golden jubilee this year and various events had taken place throughout the year to mark the occasion.  He stated that the school had 56 students enrolled when it opened in 1962 and 50 years later it has an enrolment of 750 students.  Mr. J. Keyes, Manager made a presentation to Ms. Karen Fitzpatrick, Principal of Virginia College and he thanked the school for permitting the meeting to be held on their impressive premises.  A presentation was made to Mr. Seamus Greene for longest serving teacher in the school.  Ms Ann Doughty former pupil and long serving member of staff also received a presentation.

Ms. Karen Fitzpatrick, Principal thanked the Council for their presentation.  She outlined the various events to mark the school’s anniversary and noted that it was 19 years since the last Council meeting was held in the school.  Ms. Fitzpatrick presented Mr. Keyes with a book compiled to mark the school’s anniversary.

Councillors V. Smith, S.P. O’Reilly and F. Curtin all past pupils of the College fondly recalled the time they spent in the College and they complimented Councillor P. O’Reilly for hosting the meeting in Virginia College.

1. To confirm Minutes of Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 12th November 2012.



Miontuairiscĺ cruinnithe 12th Samhain 2012 a dhearbhu.



It was:



Proposed by Councillor S. Smith


         Seconded by Councillor P. McVitty


             And




Resolved:

 “that Minutes of Meeting held on 12th November, 2012 be hereby approved.

2. To note County Manager’s Orders.
Noted

3. To note transfer of Driving Licence service from local authorities to Road Safety Authority (RSA).
Noted

Mr. D. Maguire, Head of Finance stated that as and from the 19th January, 2013 removal of responsibility for the administration of driving licences from local authorities to the road safety authority will come into effect.  He stated that to comply with EU directives a new credit card format licence will be issued for both new and renewal licences.  Mr. Maguire stated that the fee for a 10 year licence will increase to €55 which is the first increase in licence fees since 1989.  He stated that there will be an interim period in which the local authorities’ Motor Tax office will still handle the receipt of applications but they will be administered by the RSA.  Mr. Maguire stated that from September 2013 applications will be made directly to the RSA.  

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly asked if there was any cause of concern that removal of responsibility for processing and administration would result in the reduction of staff.  

Mr. Maguire stated that in relation to staff no one will lose their job over this changeover.  He stated that the relevant staff would be redeployed within the local authority if the need arose.  Mr. Maguire also assured Councillor O’Reilly that the move would not result in a loss of funding to the local authority.

(a) To note reply from Office of the Minister for Education and Skills in relation to the costs associated with state examinations.

Noted

(b) To note reply from Office of the Minister for Agriculture, Food and the Marine regarding single farm payment.

Councillor S. Smith welcomed the reply.  He stated that changes in the budget by the Minister for the means test for farm assistance was a direct attack on the most vulnerable group of farmers and will impact severely on low income families who are dependent on this payment.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister asking that payment of farm assistance be left as it originally was. This proposal was seconded by Councillor G. Murray.

 (c) To note correspondence from Minister for Justice, Equality & Defence to Cllr. S. McKiernan regarding the Reserve Defence Force (RDF) in Cavan.

Noted

(d) To note reply from An Post regarding location of Post Office in Cootehill.

Noted.  Councillor J. O’Hare stated that he was disappointed with the response from An Post.

Councillor S. Smith expressed his disappointment with the Minister for Transport stating that he has misled the public on its free travel pass system.  He stated that it has emerged that the new bus service in the west Cavan region now being operated by a private operator is unable to accept travel passes from members of the community hoping to use the route, as it Is not a public operator.  He stated that this is totally misleading for the government to offer free travel and then restrict it to just public operators.  Councillor Smith proposed that the Council write to the Minister asking that private operators be granted permission to take bus passes on the services they provide.  This proposal was seconded by Councillor P. McVitty.

4. (a) To approve disposal of lands at Drumacon, Belturbet, Co. Cavan containing 0.2321 hectares (0.574 acres) of land approximately to Mr. & Mrs. John & Margaret Lunney, Drumacon, Belturbet, Co. Cavan (return of lands acquired for use during construction of N87 Improvement Scheme) pursuant to Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 and Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and notices circulated.

It was:

Proposed by Councillor S. Smith

Seconded by Councillor P. Smith

And

Resolved:

“that the disposal of lands at Drumacon, Belturbet, Co. Cavan containing 0.2321 hectares (0.574 acres) of land approximately to Mr. & Mrs. John & Margaret Lunney, Drumacon, Belturbet, Co. Cavan (return of lands acquired for use during construction of N87 Improvement Scheme) pursuant to Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 and Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and notices circulated be hereby approved.

(b) To approval disposal of lands at Drumacon, Belturbet, Co. Cavan containing 0.244 hectares (0.060 acres) of land approximately to Mr. & Mrs. Anthony & Marie O’Reilly, Drumacon, Belturbet, Co. Cavan (return of lands acquired for use during construction of N87 Improvement Scheme) pursuant to Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 and Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and notices circulated.

It was:

Proposed by Councillor S. Smith

Seconded by Councillor P. Smith

And

Resolved:

“that the disposal of lands at Drumacon, Belturbet, Co. Cavan containing 0.244 hectares (0.060 acres) of land approximately to Mr. & Mrs. Anthony & Marie O’Reilly, Drumacon, Belturbet, Co. Cavan (return of lands acquired for use during construction of N87 Improvement Scheme) pursuant to Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 and Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and notices circulated be hereby approved.

(c) To approval disposal of lands at Drumacon, Belturbet, Co. Cavan containing 0.1442 hectares (0.356 acres) of land approximately to Mr. & Mrs. Des & Rita Magee, Drumacon, Belturbet, Co. Cavan (return of lands acquired for use during construction of N87 Improvement Scheme) pursuant to Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 and Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and notices circulated.

It was:

Proposed by Councillor S. Smith

Seconded by Councillor P. Smith

And

Resolved:

“that the disposal of lands at Drumacon, Belturbet, Co. Cavan containing 0.1442 hectares (0.356 acres) of land approximately to Mr. & Mrs. Des & Rita Magee, Drumacon, Belturbet, Co. Cavan (return of lands acquired for use during construction of N87 Improvement Scheme) pursuant to Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 and Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and notices circulated be hereby approved.

(d) To approve disposal of lands at Derrylurgan, Ballyjamesduff, Co. Cavan to Brian & Evelyn Slowey, Derrylurgan, Ballyjamesduff, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and Section 90 of the Housing Act 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous provisions) Act, 1992 and notices circulated.

It was:

Proposed by Councillor S. Smith

Seconded by Councillor P. Smith

And

Resolved:

“that the disposal of lands at Derrylurgan, Ballyjamesduff, Co. Cavan to Brian & Evelyn Slowey, Derrylurgan, Ballyjamesduff, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and Section 90 of the Housing Act 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous provisions) Act, 1992 and notices circulated be hereby approved.

(e) To approve disposal of lands containing 0.013 hectares (0.032 acres) of land approximately at Cusack Estate, Derrylurgan, Ballyjamesduff, Co. Cavan to Martin & Margaret Cahill for the sum of €1,000, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001, and Section 90 of the Housing Act, 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act, 1992 and notices circulated.

It was:

Proposed by Councillor S. Smith

Seconded by Councillor P. Smith

And

Resolved:

“that the disposal of lands containing 0.013 hectares (0.032 acres) of land approximately at Cusack Estate, Derrylurgan, Ballyjamesduff, Co. Cavan to Martin & Margaret Cahill for the sum of €1,000, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001, and Section 90 of the Housing Act, 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act, 1992 and notices circulated be hereby approved.

(f) To approve disposal of lands containing 0.034 hectares (0.084 acres) of land approximately at Corraneary, Stradone, Co. Cavan to Philip Cullivan for the sum of €10,000 pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001, and Section 90 of the Housing Act 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act, 1992 and notices circulated.

It was:

Proposed by Councillor S. Smith

Seconded by Councillor P. Smith

And

Resolved:

“that the disposal of lands containing 0.034 hectares (0.084 acres) of land approximately at Corraneary, Stradone, Co. Cavan to Philip Cullivan for the sum of €10,000 pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001, and Section 90 of the Housing Act 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act, 1992 and notices circulated be hereby approved.

(g) To approve disposal of lands containing 0.0413 hectares (0.1020 acres) of land approximately at Clonmacmara, Mullagh, Co. Cavan to William Smith for the sum of €1,000 pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001, and Section 90 of the Housing Act 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act, 1992 and notices circulated.

It was:

Proposed by Councillor S. Smith

Seconded by Councillor P. Smith

And

Resolved:

“that the disposal of lands containing 0.0413 hectares (0.1020 acres) of land approximately at Clonmacmara, Mullagh, Co. Cavan to William Smith for the sum of €1,000 pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001, and Section 90 of the Housing Act 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act, 1992 and notices circulated be hereby approved.

(h) To approve disposal of lands containing 0.034 hectares (0.084 acres) of land approximately at Corraneary, Stradone, Co. Cavan to Eugene & Valerie Brady for the sum of €10,000 pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001, and Section 90 of the Housing Act 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act, 1992 and notices circulated.

It was:

Proposed by Councillor S. Smith

Seconded by Councillor P. Smith

And

Resolved:

“that the disposal of lands containing 0.034 hectares (0.084 acres) of land approximately at Corraneary, Stradone, Co. Cavan to Eugene & Valerie Brady for the sum of €10,000 pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001, and Section 90 of the Housing Act 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act, 1992 and notices circulated be hereby approved.

(i) To approve disposal of lands containing 0.523 hectares (1.29 acres) of land approximately at Corraneary, Stradone, Co. Cavan to Damien Rudden, Solicitor, Stradone, Co. Cavan for the sum of €10,000 pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001, and Section 90 of the Housing Act 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act, 1992 and notices circulated.

It was:

Proposed by Councillor S. Smith

Seconded by Councillor P. Smith

And

Resolved:

“that the disposal of lands containing 0.523 hectares (1.29 acres) of land approximately at Corraneary, Stradone, Co. Cavan to Damien Rudden, Solicitor, Stradone, Co. Cavan for the sum of €10,000 pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001, and Section 90 of the Housing Act 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act, 1992 and notices circulated be hereby approved.

5. To set date and time for Annual Budget Meeting.

It was:

Proposed by Councillor G. Murray

Seconded by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly

And

Resolved:

“that the Annual Budget Meeting be fixed for Wednesday 9th January, 2013 at 11.00am”

MEMBERS’ ITEMS – DEFERRED FROM NOVEMBER MEETING


2.
Eligibility for Higher Education Grants.

Councillor F. Curtin stated that out of 1,322 applications made by Cavan students to the Student Universal Support Ireland (SUSI) System only 190 applicants have so far received money.  He stated that in the past the grants were awarded by the VEC and Cavan County Council and the scheme worked well.  He stated that SUSI has left some students unable to pay their rent and has left them with no option but to drop out of college.   Councillor Curtin also raised concern that the capital asset test is unfairly affecting farmers.  He stated that their land even if not farmed could bring them over the threshold, leaving their children ineligible to receive grant aid.  Councillor Curtin proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Education, Ruairi Quinn asking him to return the responsibility for third level grants to local authorities as the centralised SUSI system is not working.  This proposal was seconded by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly.

Councillor M. Maguire Lynch stated that she had rang the SUSI office on numerous occasions but failed to get an answer.

Councillor S. Smith stated that the SUSI system was another failure in centralising schemes.  He stated that the local authority did a fantastic job when dealing with the grants and it should be returned to them.


3.
That the toilets at Lough MacNean Park and other amenities around the County be kept open and maintained.



Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that Lough MacNean Park was a fine facility developed in conjunction with Cavan County Council and the local community.  He stated that last year numerous visitors stopped off at the venue particularly due to the fact that there is a playground in the Park.  Councillor Feeley stated that he was disappointed to see that due to financial cutbacks the Council were unable to maintain the public toilets and therefore they had to be closed.  He stated that a temporary solution had been found in that the Governor of Loughan House agreed that the prisoners would clean the toilets under full time supervision.  He also stated that a number of local people volunteered to open and close the park.  He asked that provision be made in next year’s budget for this facility.



Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services stated that it was a regrettable decision the Council had to make on a fabulous facility.  He stated that the budget had been greatly reduced and there would be no change in the immediate future due to increased financial pressure on the Council.  


4.
The need to provide Primary Healthcare Centre in Killeshandra.



Councillor S. Smith stated that the conditions in the current centre in Killeshandra are totally unacceptable and a new primary healthcare centre in Killeshandra is long overdue.  Councillor Smith proposed that the Council write to the HSE asking for a definite date as to when a new primary healthcare centre will open in Killeshandra.  



Councillor M. Maguire Lynch seconded the proposal.  She stated that she had already received correspondence from the HSE stating that they could only provide a new health centre if there were three doctors practising in the centre.  Councillor Maguire Lynch stated that there were only two doctors in Killeshandra but that this was sufficient for the town’s needs.  She stated that the two doctors presently in Killeshandra are working in cramped conditions.  She also proposed that we include in the letter a request for a member of the HSE to come out and inspect the present centre.



Councillor Damien Brady stated that it was not good enough that patients should have to visit their doctors in such conditions and agreed that an upgrade was needed in Killeshandra.



Councillor S. P. O’Reilly advised that the Council write to Mr. Billy Standish, HSE Assistant Director of Primary Care in relation to the matter.


5.
Oil spillages on our roads and the cost of same.



Councillor S. Smith stated that there was a problem with oil spillages in West Cavan.  He stated that oil spillages were happening far too often on our roads and were a Health & Safety issue.  He stated that Cavan County Council invested large amounts of money on the County’s roads and we should be proud of them.  He stated that those transporting fuel for personal use, need to take more care as leakages are endangering people in affected communities.  He also stated that there are some leakages from people transporting vehicles for scrap where the vehicle is turned upside down.



Councillor C. Boylan supported the motion and stated that it was seldom you read of people being prosecuted for this offence.  He stated that the Customs and Excise should pay a bigger role in carrying out regulations.  In general the members felt that tighter regulations need to be put in place for the transportation of fuel.



Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services stated that the Council has spent €90,000 of its money on these clean up operations over the past three years.  He stated that the clean up operation is quite complex and time consuming.  He stated that the Council would speak directly to the distributors in the region asking them to make sure their containers are safe.  He also stated that the Council would liaise with the Customs and the Gardai on this matter to ensure the number of incidents are reduced.  It was proposed by Councillor S. Smith and seconded by Councillor A. Boyle that Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services would meet with the retailers.

6. New road improvements and layout to the New Line Road in Cootehill.

Councillor P. McDonald stated that there was a need to upgrade the New Line Road in Cootehill.  He asked that the Council enter into an agreement with the GAA to purchase a piece of land from them in order to allow for works on the New Line to begin.  He stated that this road needs to be widened in order to ease traffic problems

Councillor A. Boyle stated that this was a very busy road and presently two cars cannot pass on this stretch of road.  He stated that the ESB have five poles left in dangerous positions and Cavan County Council should ask the ESB to move same.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that the ESB are currently in the process of removing one pole.  Mr. McLoughlin stated that discussions were in place with the GAA and Town Manager but these were not proving to be successful.    He stated that the New Line Road is not proving to be accident prone.  He stated that some works will be undertaken but it won’t be in the immediate future.

Mr. J. Keyes, County Manager stated that if a reasonable approach was taken by all parties then maybe something could be done.

7. Withdrawal of street cleaning services in Cootehill.

Councillor A. Boyle stated that he was speaking on behalf of the ratepayers and people who paid their household charge in relation to their anger and disappointment at the withdrawal of street cleaning services in Cootehill.  He stated that the streets of Cootehill need two days attention to keep the level of litter down.  He stated that a lot of people visit Cootehill due to the location of Abbott’s factory and litter on the streets creates a bad image of the town.  

Councillor J. O’Hare stated that it was retrograde step to stop cleaning towns.  He stated that all towns want a clean image in preparation for the Gathering 2013.

Councillor S. McKiernan supported the motion.  He stated that people should bring their litter home with them and dump it in their own bins thus freeing up the litter bins in the towns.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that the only reason for the suspension of street cleaning services was due to non payment of the household charge.  He stated that this was not the road the Council wanted to go down but unfortunately they were forced to do so.  He stated if the situation changed then the service may be re-instated at a reduced level.

Councillor A. Boyle stated that he knew of four housing estates in Cootehill that are exempt from paying the household charge solely because there is one layer of tar macadam left to finish the estate.  He stated that most of these residents are willing to pay the €100.  

Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Service stated that the Department have done a survey on these estates and there will be less estates considered exempt in 2013.

8. Withdrawal of pothole machine.

Councillor F. Curtin stated that since last October/November the pothole machine was not in use due to the non payment of the household charge.  He asked if it would be re-instated now that the Council had reached the 65% payment level.  He asked what the cost of operating the pothole machine is.
Councillors V. Smith stated that it is important to keep filling the potholes until more money comes on stream.  He stated that it would be helpful if local representatives were informed of when the pothole machine is in their area and this could save money on bringing the machine to the area on a number of occasions.

Councillor G. Murray stated if the pothole machine is being withdrawn due to financial restraints then the confidence in the local Councillor will also be withdrawn.

Councillor S. McKiernan stated that a lot of potholes are as result of owners of private houses and farmyards allowing water onto the roads.  

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that he would take on board what was said and bring it to the area meetings.  He stated that the pothole machine has been re-introduced on national roads and local primary routes.  He stated that it was important to remember that the drivers of the pothole machines were also the drivers of the gritting machines.  He informed the meeting that the cost of operating one pothole machine for a year is €275,000 approximately €1,000 a day to have the machine on the road.  He stated that until budget 2013 is resolved the Council won’t be in a position to determine when potholes on rural roads will be filled.

9. That Cavan County Council call on the Minister for Health and the HSE to ensure that proper supports be maintained for people who need Home Help and other supports to continue in their own homes.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that the HSE are currently reviewing the situation in relation to home help which will see home help support reduced greatly.  He stated that the HSE moved away from neighbours looking after the elderly by introducing private contractors where one person is now caring for a number of people over a vast area.  Councillor J.P. Feeley proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Health and the HSE asking that proper support be maintained for people who need home help and other supports in their own homes.

Councillor Damien Brady supported the motion stating that the right of older people to live in dignity and independence in their own homes and communities for as long as possible should be recognised.  He stated that home help and home care packages are vital, not only to enhance the quality of life of older people but to reduce pressures elsewhere in the health care system.  He stated that he was calling on the Government to reverse the cuts to home help hours and home help packages and to return funding to pre-budget 2012 levels.  He also asked that the members discuss it at the next HSE meeting.

Councillor G. Murray stated that home support packages should be maintained to meet the needs of those requiring support.  He stated that the most cost efficient way to take care of the elderly is in their own homes.  He appealed to families and all concerned to take a new interest in their families by taking care of their elders.

Councillor P. Smith stated that local people should be employed as home helps.  He stated that in the past when this was the case prior to private contractors being employed the local person went far and beyond what they were being paid for in helping care for the elderly.

Councillor J.P. Feeley thanked the members for their support.  He stated that as it stands families have a huge burden in looking after their loved ones.  He acknowledged the great work being done by home helps.  He asked that the Council pass on the serious concern of this issue to the CEO of the HSE and to all Oireachtas Members and Dr. James O’Reilly, Minister for Health.


12.
Calling on the Minister for Justice to make a statement to the Council about their plans to combat cyber bullying and also calling on the Minister of State with responsibility for Mental Health to make a statement to the Council in relation to their plans to protect young vulnerable children.



Councillor G. Brady stated that she was calling on the Minister for Justice and the Minister of State with responsibility for Mental Health to relay their plans to combat cyber bulling to the Council. She stated that a second member of the Gallagher Family in Donegal had apparently taken her own life just two months after her sister had died through suicide thought to be as a result of online bullying.  Councillor Brady stated that in November the Country voted on a ground breaking referendum for children’s rights and suggested that protecting children from cyber bullying was surely part of it. Councillor Brady accepted that she didn’t have the answers to prevent more suicides prompted by cyber bullying but insisted that the Council should try and do something about it.  



Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that it was up to the Council to say what should be done as it was not just the government who should do something about it.



Councillor S. McKiernan recommended that the Council should send a message of sympathy to the Gallagher family. Councillor McKiernan advised parents to keep computers in public spaces within the home to monitor their children’s online activity.



Councillor Damien Brady stated that websites where alleged bullying takes place should be shut down and the bullies should be identified.



Councillor F. Curtin stated that if children were being bullied on facebook then they should not be on facebook.  He stated that parents are going to have to take responsibility over what their children are logged onto.



Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that cyber bullying is a unique form of bullying and the legislation for Gardai to enter into the websites to reveal who is bullying is limited and stated that legislation may be needed at European level. He stated that as a society we need to emphasise the dignity of life.


Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that people need to share their problems and warned that suicide is a permanent solution to a very short term problem.  Councillor O’Reilly suggested that a cross party sub committee be established to create events around World Suicide Prevention day on 9th September involving parents, pupils and teachers.


15.
That this Council will not support an increase in Commercial Rates in the 2013 Budget.



The motion was noted by the members.


Border Regional Authority


Councillor S. Smith expressed his concern for the future of the Border Regional Authority

Office situated in Cavan.  He stated that there are plans to extend the boundaries of the group to the West of Ireland which will result in its Cavan town base being moved to Ballaghaderreen in County Roscommon.  He stated that more counties joining the Border Regional Authority would be to the detriment of the local region.  He stated that over the years the border region had benefited from cross border funding which would now have to be divided over a greater area.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister stating that Cavan County Council oppose this approach.  This proposal was seconded by Councillor A. Boyle.


Councillor P. O’Reilly wished all a Happy Christmas and invited everyone to join him in


Lisgrey House, Virginia after the meeting.
The Manager joined with the Cathaoirleach in wishing everyone a Happy Christmas.  He thanked the members for their positive contribution throughout the year.


Items 1, 10, 11, 13, 14, 16, 17, 18 and 19 were deferred to the next meeting.




Meeting concluded at 6.00pm
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